
 

New test could predict dementia risk during
routine GP visits
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Diagram of the brain of a person with Alzheimer's Disease. Credit:
Wikipedia/public domain.

It may be possible to assess the risk of developing dementia by analyzing
information gathered during routine visits to the family doctor,
according to research published in the open access journal BMC
Medicine.

Researchers from University College London developed an algorithm
that uses routinely collected data to predict a five-year risk of dementia
as part of an NIHR-funded study. The team identified 930,395 patients
without previous records of dementia, cognitive impairment or memory
problems. Using these patients' records, the researchers built a simple
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computer algorithm that predicts the risk of future dementia diagnoses
within five years. This algorithm, the Dementia Risk Score, could help
rule out patients at very low risk for conditions such as Alzheimer's
disease in primary care.

The researchers used randomly selected anonymized data, collected by
377 UK general practices between 2000 and 2011, recorded in The
Health Improvement Network (THIN) database. The database contains
patient records for around 6% of general practices in the UK.

Based on known possible risk factors for dementia recorded in the THIN
database, the researchers examined four variables as possible predictors
of dementia risk: socio-demographic measures (e.g., age, sex, social
deprivation); health and lifestyle measurements (e.g., alcohol use, Body
Mass Index, blood pressure); medical diagnoses (e.g. diabetes, coronary
heart disease); and use of prescription medication. The researchers
checked these variables for their association with newly recorded
dementia diagnoses during a five-year follow-up period.

To validate the accuracy of their algorithm, the researchers selected an
additional 264,224 patients, without previous recordings of dementia
from 95 different UK general practices.

Both groups of patients - those selected during the development and
those selected during the validation phase of the study - were divided
into sub-groups of people aged 60-79 and 80-95 years. The groups were
divided based on previous findings that the risk of dementia increases
sharply at age 80, as well as an observed difference in the distribution of
risk factors between people aged 60-79 and older individuals.

The algorithm performed well in predicting risk for the 60-79 age group
but not in the 80-95 age group. This suggests that risk assessment models
for dementia using traditional risk factors do not perform well in patients
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aged 80 years or older and a different approach may be needed for this
group.

Risk factors that are poorly recorded in UK primary care, such as family
history of dementia or physical activity, could not be included in the
score. As the current model is based on UK patient data, the researchers
suggest further tests to assess the performance of their risk score for
populations outside of the UK.

Lead researcher, Kate Walters, said: "Before this score is widely used we
would recommend that it is independently tested in further populations
of people, and that the ethical implications of using it in practice are
considered."

She added: "The score could be especially useful for identifying people
at a very low risk of dementia (as recorded by their GP). This could help
general practitioners working with people who are anxious about
developing dementia."

  More information: K. Walters et al. Predicting dementia risk in
primary care: development and validation of the Dementia Risk Score
using routinely collected data, BMC Medicine (2016). DOI:
10.1186/s12916-016-0549-y

Provided by BioMed Central

Citation: New test could predict dementia risk during routine GP visits (2016, January 20)
retrieved 23 April 2024 from https://medicalxpress.com/news/2016-01-dementia-routine-gp.html

This document is subject to copyright. Apart from any fair dealing for the purpose of private
study or research, no part may be reproduced without the written permission. The content is

3/4

http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12916-016-0549-y
http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12916-016-0549-y
https://medicalxpress.com/news/2016-01-dementia-routine-gp.html


 

provided for information purposes only.

Powered by TCPDF (www.tcpdf.org)

4/4

http://www.tcpdf.org

